3864147

WHEN RECORDED, MAIL TO: Harry E. McCoy II, Esq. American Plaza II, Suite 400 57 West 200 South Salt Lake City, Utah 84101



DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM 27TH STREET CONDOMINIUMS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section					
1.	Recitals	1			
2.	Description of the Land	2			
3.	Description of the Buildings	2			
4.	Description of Units	2			
5.	Description of Common Areas and Facilities	3			
6.	Description of Limited Common Areas and Facilities	4			
7.	Option to Expand 27th Street	4			
8.	Unit Ownership	7			
9.	Purpose of the Property	8			
10.	Association of Unit Owners; Management Committee .	9			
11.	Maintenance, Alteration and Improvement	12			
12.	Insurance	13			
13.	Destruction or Damage	15			
14.	Termination	16			
15.	Eminent Domain	17			
16.	Mortgagee Protection	19			
17.	Encroachments	21			
18.	Conveyances; Easements	22			

		23
19.	Combination of Units	24
20.	Amendment	24
21.	Assessments	25
22.	Voting	26
23.	Notices	26
24.	Agent for Service	_
25.	No Waiver	26
26.	Enforcement	27
27.	Declarant and Declarant's Use	27
28.	Severability	27
29.	Captions	28
		28
30. 31.		28
App	endix A Phase I Units and Initial Interests	1
App	pendix B Bylaws	1
1	. Application of Bylaws	1
2	. Management Committee	
3	. Meetings of the Association	4
4		5
	. Common Expenses; Assessments	6
	Litigation	8
	thetement and Enjoinment of Violations by Unit	9
•	Owners	9
{	3. Accounting	,

B00K55U3	
深語	
Λ.	
<u></u>	
(C)	j

9.	Special Committees	10
10.	Rental or Lease of Units by Unit Owners	10
11.	Amendment of Bylaws	11
12.	Severability	11
13.	Captions	11
14.	Effective Date	77

DECLARATION OF CONDOMINIUM

27TH STREET CONDOMINIUMS

THIS DECLARATION is made and executed by HITO INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, a Utah corporation ("declarant"), pursuant to the provisions of the Utah Condominium Ownership Act, Title 57, Chapter 8, Utah Code Annotated, 1953, as amended, hereinafter referred to as the "act."

1. RECITALS.

- 1.1 Declarant is the sole owner of certain real property and improvements ("property") located in Salt Lake County, Utah, hereinafter more particularly described.
- 1.2 Declarant, by recording this declaration, submits the property to the provisions of the act. The property consists of several phases, with Phase I as described in Section 2. Additional land may be added to the property as further provided in Section 7 hereinafter.
- 1.3 The covenants, conditions and restrictions contained in this declaration and in the appendices hereto shall be enforceable equitable servitudes and shall run with the land.
- 1.4 Recorded simultaneously herewith is a record of survey map ("map") of the property as required by the act.
- 1.5 The administration of the property shall be governed by bylaws which are embodied in a separate instrument, a true copy of which is appended to and recorded with this declaration as Appendix B.
- 1.6 All terms used in this declaration and the appended bylaws shall have the same definition as the terms defined in the act, unless the act allows for a variation of the terms and such variation is contained herein.
- 1.7 The property shall be known as 27th Street Condominiums ("27th Street").

2. DESCRIPTION OF THE LAND.

The land on which the building and improvements of Phase I of 27th Street are located ("land") is particularly described as follows:

Parcel I: Beginning at a point N0°14'53"W, 2200.33 ft. & East, 50.00 ft. from the S 1/4 Cor. Sec. 9, T2S, R1W, SLB&M. Thence East 49.18 ft. thence North, 30.87 ft; thence East, 290.00 ft. thence South, 270.00 ft., thence East, 150.00 ft; thence North, 25.00 ft., thence East, 175.00 ft; thence S45°0'00"E, 60.00 ft., thence N45°0'00"E, 175.00 ft; thence N45°0'00"W; 70.00 ft. thence N45°0'00" E, 60.00 ft; thence N45°0'00"W, 103.88 ft.; thence West, 60.65 ft, thence North, 125.31 ft; thence West, 61.26 ft., thence N56°57'11"W, 62.48 ft. to a point on a 225.00 ft radius curve the center of which bears N56°57'11"W; thence southwesterly along the arc of said curve an arc distance of 123.10 ft; thence North, 81.13 ft; thence West, 195.00 ft; thence South 80.00 ft; thence West, 235.00 ft; thence North, 30.00 ft; thence West, 54.79 ft. thence South, 140.87 ft. to the beginning. Containing 4.60 acres.

DESCRIPTION OF THE BUILDINGS.

- 3.1 The property consists of 8 two-story buildings with basements in which are located a total of 32 units.
- 3.2 The buildings have concrete foundations and are of wood frame construction with aluminum and brick siding on all four sides and asphalt shingle roofs. The location and description of each unit is more fully depicted on the map. The building is supplied with electricity, water, gas and sewage service. The units in the building have individual furnaces and air conditioners, gas and electric meters and water heaters.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS.

4.1 Each unit in the buildings is adjacent to and has immediate access for pedestrian and vehicular traffic to the main roadways which provide circulation throughout the entire project. Appendix A hereto is a table setting forth the number of each unit, the approximate square footage of the living area of the unit, the location of the unit and the percentage of undivided

interest in the common areas and facilities appertaining to said unit.

The boundary lines of each unit are the undecorated 4.2 and/or unfinished interior surfaces of its perimeter walls, bearing walls, lowermost floor, uppermost ceiling; interior surfaces of windows and doors; and the exterior surfaces of balconies, except railings. The unit shall include the interior, as above defined, of both the living area of the unit and the garage which is attached to and immediately in front of the living area of the unit. Each unit shall include both the are not common areas portions of the buildings that facilities within such boundary space and the lines encompassed, excepting common areas and facilities. Without limitation, a unit shall include any finishing material applied or affixed to the interior surfaces of the interior walls, floors and ceilings; non-supporting interior walls; and all utility pipes, lines, systems, fixtures or appliances found within the boundary lines of the unit and serving only that unit.

5. DESCRIPTION OF COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES.

The common areas and facilities shall mean and include the land on which the buildings are located and all portions of the property not contained within any unit, including, but not by way of limitation, the foundation, columns, girders, beams, supports, main walls, roofs, halls, corridors, lobbies, stairs, stairways, fire escapes and entrances and exits of the buildings; the basements and grounds; the areas used for storage of janitorial supplies and maintenance equipment and materials; installations of all central services, including power, light, gas, hot and cold water, heating and garbage collection; tanks, pumps, motors, fans, ducts and, in general, all apparatuses and installations existing for common use; the club house, swimming pool area, tennis courts and all other common recreational facilities; all roadways; the open parking spaces, which are reserved for guest parking; any utility pipes, lines or systems servicing more than a single unit; all ducts, flues, chutes, wires, conduits and other accessories and utility installations to the outlets used therewith; all other parts of the property necessary or convenient to its existence, maintenance and safety, or normally in common use, or which have been designated as common areas and facilities in the map; and all repairs and replacements of any of the foregoing.

6. DESCRIPTION OF LIMITED COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES.

Limited common areas and facilities shall mean and include those portions of the common areas and facilities reserved for the use of certain units to the exclusion of other units. The limited common areas and facilities shall be the owner storage areas and the balconies, decks, patios and porches that are immediately adjacent and contiguous to certain units. The use and occupancy of designated limited common areas and facilities shall be reserved to their associated unit; and each unit owner is hereby granted an irrevocable license to use and occupy said limited common areas and facilities, and shall have the responsibility to maintain such limited common areas and facilities as hereinafter provided.

7. OPTION TO EXPAND 27TH STREET.

- 7.1 Declarant hereby reserves the option to expand 27th Street Condominiums without the prior consent of the owners of the association of unit owners at any time prior to the expiration of seven (7) years from the date of recording of this declaration and the exhibits thereto. The terms and conditions of the option shall be as follows:
- 7.1.1 The real property subject to this option consists of two parcels and is sometimes hereinafter referred to as "Parcel II" and "Parcel III," respectively, being more particularly described as follows:

Parcel II: Beginning at a point N0°14'53"W, 1940.33 ft and East, 50.00 ft from the S1/4 Cor of Sec 9, T2S, R1W, SLB&M and running thence N0°14'53"W, 710.00 ft; thence N89°54'28"E, 836.12 ft; thence South 711.34 ft; thence West, 833.05 ft to beginning. Containing 13.616 acres.

EXCEPTING THEREFROM: Beginning at a point NO°14'53"W, 2200.33 ft. & East, 50.00 ft. from the S 1/4 Cor. Sec. 9, T2S, R1W, SLB&M. Thence East 49.18 ft. thence North, 30.87 ft; thence East, 290.00 ft. thence South, 270.00 ft., thence East, 150.00 ft; thence North, 25.00 ft., thence East, 175.00 ft; thence S45°0'00"E, 60.00 ft., thence N45°0'00"E, 175.00 ft; thence N45°0'00"W; 70.00 ft. thence N45°0'00"E, 60.00 ft. thence N45°0'00"W, 103.88 ft.; thence West, 60.65 ft, thence North, 120.31 ft; thence West, 61.26 ft., thence N56°57'11"W, 62.48 ft. to a point on a 225.00 ft radius curve the center of which bears N56°57'11"W;

FINAL 092283

thence southwesterly along the arc of said curve an arc distance of 123.10 ft; thence North, 81.13 ft; thence West, 195.00 ft; thence South 80.00 ft; thence West, 235.00 ft; thence North, 30.00 ft; thence West, 54.79 ft. thence South, 140.87 ft. to the beginning. Containing 4.60 acres.

Parcel III: Beginning at a point N0°14'53"W, 1357.54 ft and East, 50.00 ft from the S1/4 Cor of Sec 9, T2S, R1W, SLB&M and running thence N0°14'53"W, 1292.79 ft; thence N89°54'28"E, 1284.68 ft to the westerly R/W line of Interstate Highway 215; thence S0°06'28"E along said R/W line, 1294.84 ft; thence West, 1281.52 ft to beginning. Containing 38.110 acres. (Note: Basis of bearing from the center of section 9 to the N1/4 Cor of section 9 is N0°14'53"W from Salt Lake County Surveyor's Area Reference Plat.)

EXCEPTING THEREFROM: Beginning at a point N0°14'53"W, 1940.33 ft and East, 50.00 ft from the S1/4 Cor of Sec 9, T2S, R1W, SLB&M and running thence N0°14'53"W, 710.00 ft; thence N89°54'28"E, 836.12 ft; thence South 711.34 ft; thence West, 833.05 ft to beginning. Containing 13.616 acres.

- 7.1.2 The option shall be exercised as to each of the parcels described in 7.1.1 above in order as listed; first, Parcel II, and then Parcel III, or as to both phases simultaneously. Notwithstanding, declarant shall be permitted to exercise this option as to portions of any of the above-described parcels. This declaration shall not be deemed to constitute any lien, encumbrance, restriction or limitation upon any portion of Parcels II and III unless and until such portion is added to 27th Street in accordance with the act and the provisions hereof. Parcels II and III are sometimes hereinafter referred to as the "additional land."
- 7.1.3 Declarant shall not be restricted in the location of improvements on the additional land or in the number of units that may be created on the additional land, except as may be required by applicable zoning requirements, ordinances or regulations, provided that when completed 27th Street shall not contain more than 275 condominium units.
- 7.1.4 The units to be located on the additional land shall be subject to the same uses as provided in Section 9 hereof.

- 7.1.5 The buildings and the units contained therein to be built on the additional land shall be compatible with the buildings on the land in Phase I in terms of quality of construction and principle materials to be used. The units and the buildings to be built on the additional land may, in the sole discretion of declarant, be dissimilar to the units and the buildings on the land. No structures other than buildings containing units will be erected on the additional land. Further improvements shall include parking areas, walkways and landscaping; provided, however, declarant reserves the right to add additional limited common and common areas and facilities to the additional land without limitation.
- 7.1.6 The percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities for all residential condominiums in 27th Street shall be changed at the time declarant records an amended declaration and map reflecting declarant's exercise of the option in accordance with the formula set forth in subparagraph 7.1.7 below. Said changes in ownership interest shall be reflected in an amended Appendix A to this declaration to be filed with the Salt Lake County Recorder simultaneously with the filing of the amended map. Declarant shall provide all unit owners a copy of amendments to Appendix A reflecting changes in the percentage of undivided interest. It is contemplated that there will be multiple amendments filed by declarant and such amendments are hereby expressly authorized. The estimated maximum and minimum percentages of undivided interest are as stated in subparagraph 7.1.7 below.
- 7.1.7 The declarant shall calculate and revise unit percentages of undivided interest in 27th Street based upon the following formula. (For purposes of the calculation, "square footage" shall mean the floor area of the unit encompassed by the perimeter walls thereof, rounded off to the nearest whole foot.)

Square Footage Area of Unit

= Unit Percentage of Undivided Interest in 27th Street

Aggregate Total Square Footages of all Units in 27th Street, including those added by amendment

Declarant shall have the right to adjust the resulting percentages of all units in 27th Street as may be necessary to assure that the total undivided interest equals 100 percent as required by the act.

The maximum possible percentages of undivided interest for the units are as stated in Appendix A hereto. The minimum possible percentages of interest for each type of unit, if 275 units are developed, are estimated to be as follows:

Unit Type	Total Square Feet	Estimated* Minimum Unit Percentage Interest
1 BR	2,269	.3154%
2 BR	2,551	.3546%
3 BR	2,869	.3988%

- * (It is assumed that the unit type ratios will remain constant throughout the project. Declarant makes no warranty with respect to actual final percentages since actual number and type of units will depend on consumer demand.)
- 7.1.8 Each owner, by the acceptance of a deed to a condominium in 27th Street, shall be deemed to have consented to all provisions of this section, including the procedure for adjustment of percentages of undivided interest pursuant to paragraph 7.1.7 hereof. After the filing for record of any amended Appendix A to this declaration and the amended map reflecting declarant's exercise of the option, or any part thereof, title to each condominium thereby created within the additional land including its appurtenant percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities shall be vested in and held by declarant and none of the other owners shall have any claim or title to or interest in such condominium or its appurtenant percentage of undivided interest.
- 7.1.9 The declarant covenants that the 27th Street Condominiums may not be amended or merged with a successor condominium regime without prior written approval of the administrator of the Veteran's Administration.

8. UNIT OWNERSHIP.

8.1 The percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appertaining to each unit and its owner for all purposes, including voting, is set forth in Appendix A. Such percentages have been computed by taking as a basis the approximate square footage of the individual units in relation to the total approximate square footage of all units in the property.

8.2 A unit owner shall have the exclusive ownership and use of his unit, subject to the provisions of this declaration and bylaws, and shall have a common right to share with other unit owners in the common areas and facilities of the property.

9. PURPOSE OF THE PROPERTY.

- 9.1 The purpose of the property is to provide residential housing for unit owners, their respective families, tenants, guests and servants.
- 9.2 The units and common areas and facilities shall be occupied and used as follows:
- 9.2.1 A unit owner shall not permit his unit to be occupied or used other than as a private residence for a single family.
- 9.2.2 The unassigned parking areas shall be used for no other purpose except to park a motor vehicle, motorcycle or other wheeled conveyance. No storage shall be allowed. Campers, motor homes, trailers and boats shall be permitted only in the enclosed garages unless the management committee shall set aside special storage area for parking campers, motor homes, trailers and boats.
- 9.2.3 A unit owner shall not obstruct the common areas and facilities. A unit owner shall not place or store anything within the common areas and facilities without the prior written consent of the management committee or its designee.
- 9.2.4 Without the prior written consent of the management committee or its designee, a unit owner shall not permit anything to be done or kept in his unit or in the limited common areas and facilities appurtenant to his unit that would result in an increase in the cost of insurance on the property, or that would result in the cancellation of insurance with respect to all or any part of the property, or that would be in violation of any governmental law, ordinance or regulation.
- 9.2.5 Without the prior written consent of the management committee or its designee, a unit owner shall not permit any signs, pictures, banners, posters or other objects of any kind to be displayed to the public view from his unit or from the limited common areas and facilities appurtenant to his unit.
- 9.2.6 A unit owner shall not permit any animals of any kind to be raised, bred or kept in his unit or in the common or

limited common areas and facilities, provided that common household pets, not to exceed one (1) per unit, may be kept in units.

- 9.2.7 A unit owner shall not alter, construct in or remove anything from the common areas and facilities, except with the prior written consent of the management committee or its designee.
- 9.2.8 A unit owner shall not violate any of the rules and regulations for the use of units, common areas and facilities or limited common areas and facilities adopted by the management committee and furnished in writing to the unit owners.

10. ASSOCIATION OF UNIT OWNERS; MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE.

- 10.1 The persons or entities who are at the time of reference the unit owners constitute an unincorporated association, the characteristics and nature of which are determined by the act, the declaration and the bylaws. The name in which contracts shall be entered into, title to property shall be acquired, held, dealt in and disposed of, bank accounts shall be opened and suits shall be brought and defended by the management committee or officers thereof on behalf of, or as agent for the unit owners in the manner specified by the act, this declaration and/or the bylaws is: "27th Street Condominiums Association of Unit Owners" (the "association").
- 10.2 The management and maintenance of the property and the administration of the affairs of the association shall be conducted by a management committee consisting of not fewer than three (3) and not more than seven (7) natural persons (the exact number to be determined for the ensuing year by a separate vote at each annual meeting of the association), all of whom shall be unit owners except persons appointed to the management committee by the declarant, who need not be unit owners. The management committee shall be elected as provided in the bylaws. The rights, duties and functions of the management committee may be exercised by declarant until a date not more than 120 days after completion of the transfer to purchasers of title to units representing 75 percent of the votes of all unit owners, exclusive of the votes of owners of units within any future expansion of the project, or until a date not more than six (6) years after recording of this declaration, whichever occurs first, unless it should, at its sole option, turn over such rights, duties and functions to the management committee at an earlier date.

- 10.3 The management committee shall have all the powers, duties and responsibilities as are now or may hereafter be provided by the act, this declaration and bylaws, including but not limited to the following:
- 10.3.1 To make and enforce all rules and regulations covering the operation and maintenance of the property.
- 10.3.2 To engage the services of a manager or managing company, accountants, attorneys or other employees or agents and to pay to said persons a reasonable compensation therefor, provided that any management agreement for the property will be terminable by the association for cause upon 30 days' written notice thereof, and that the term of any such agreement may not exceed one year, renewable by agreement of the parties for successive one-year periods.
- 10.3.3 To operate, maintain, repair, improve and replace the common areas and facilities, and to grant utility easements under, through or over the common areas and facilities.
 - 10.3.4 To determine and pay the common expenses.
- 10.3.5 To assess and collect the proportionate share of common expenses from the unit owners.
- 10.3.6 To enter into contracts, deeds, leases and/or other written instruments or documents and to authorize the execution and delivery thereof by the appropriate officers.
- 10.3.7 To open bank accounts on behalf of the association and to designate the signatures therefor.
- 10.3.8 To purchase, hold, sell, convey, mortgage or lease any one or more units in the name of the association or its designee.
- 10.3.9 To bring, prosecute and settle litigation for itself, the association and the property, provided that it shall make no settlement which results in a liability against the management committee, the association or the property in excess of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) without prior approval of a majority of unit owners.
- 10.3.10 To obtain insurance for the association with respect to the units and the common areas and facilities, as well as workmen's compensation insurance.

- 10.3.11 To repair or restore the property following damage or destruction or a permanent taking by the power of or power in the nature of eminent domain or by an action or deed in lieu of condemnation not resulting in the removal of the property from the provisions of the act.
- 10.3.12 To own, purchase or lease, hold and sell or otherwise dispose of, on behalf of the unit owners, items of personal property necessary or convenient to the management of the business and affairs of the association and the management committee and in the operation of the property, including without limitation furniture, furnishings, fixtures, maintenance equipment, appliances and office supplies.
 - 10.3.13 To keep necessary books and records.
- 10.3.14 To form a non-profit corporation to conduct the affairs of the association in lieu of the unincorporated association constituted under paragraph 10.1 hereof.
- 10.3.15 To do all other acts necessary for the operation and maintenance of the property, including the maintenance and repairs of any unit if the same is necessary to protect or preserve the property.
- 10.4 The management committee may delegate to a manager or managing company all of the foregoing powers, duties and responsibilities referred to in paragraph 10.3 above except: the final determination of common expenses, budgets and assessments based thereon; the promulgation of rules and regulations; the power to enter into any contract involving more than Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) in any one fiscal year; the opening of bank accounts; the power to purchase, hold, sell, convey, mortgage or lease any units in the name of the association; the authority to bring, prosecute and settle litigation or the power to form a non-profit corporation.
- 10.5 Members of the management committee, the officers and any assistant officers, agents and employees of the association (i) shall not be liable to the unit owners as a result of their activities as such for any mistake of judgment, negligence or otherwise, except for their own willful misconduct or bad faith; (ii) shall have no personal liability in contract to a unit owner or any other person or entity under any agreement, instrument or transaction entered into by them on behalf of the association in their capacity as such; (iii) shall have no personal liability in tort to any unit owner or any person or entity, direct or imputed, by virtue of acts performed by them, except for their own willful misconduct or bad faith, nor for acts performed for

them in their capacity as such and (iv) shall have no personal liability arising out of the use, misuse or condition of the property, which might in any way be assessed against or imputed to them as a result or by virtue of their capacity as such.

- 10.6 The unit owners shall indemnify and hold harmless any person, his heirs and personal representatives, from and against all personal liability and all expenses, including attorneys' fees, incurred or imposed, or arising out of or in settlement of any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, instituted by any one or more unit owners, or any other persons or entities, to which he shall be or shall be threatened to be made a party by reason of the fact that he is or was a member of the management committee or an officer or assistant officer, agent or employee of the association, other than to the extent, if any, that such liability or expense shall be attributable to his willful misconduct or bad faith, provided that in the case of any settlement, the management committee shall have approved the settlement, which approval is not to be unreasonably withheld. Such right of indemnification shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which such person may be entitled as a matter of law or agreement, vote of unit owners or the management committee or otherwise. The indemnification by the unit owners as contained herein shall be paid by the management committee on behalf of the unit owners and shall constitute a common expense and shall be assessed and collectible as such.
- 10.7 The management committee shall procure appropriate fidelity bond coverage for any person or entity handling funds of the association, including, but not limited to, employees of any manager or managing company engaged by the management committee pursuant to subparagraph 10.3.2 above.

11. MAINTENANCE, ALTERATION AND IMPROVEMENT.

11.1 The maintenance, replacement and repair of the common areas and facilities, including the club house, swimming pool, tennis courts and other common recreational facilities and all conduits, ducts, plumbing and wiring and other facilities for the furnishing of heat, gas, light, power, air conditioning, water and sewer service contained in the portions of the units that service part or parts of the property other than the unit in which they are contained, shall be the responsibility of the management committee, and the cost thereof shall be a common expense. All incidental damages caused to a unit by the maintenance, replacement and repairs of the common areas and

facilities or utility services shall be repaired promptly and the cost thereof charged as a common expense.

- 11.2 A unit owner shall be responsible to maintain, repair, replace and keep in a clean and sanitary condition, at the unit owner's expense, all portions of his unit, except those portions to be maintained, repaired and replaced by the management committee.
- 11.3 The management committee shall have a reasonable right of entry upon the premises of any unit and limited common areas to effect any emergency or other necessary repairs which the unit owner has failed to perform.

12. INSURANCE.

- 12.1 The management committee shall obtain and maintain at all times insurance of the type and kind as provided herein and including insurance for such other risks of a similar or dissimilar nature as are or shall hereafter customarily be covered with respect to other properties similar to the property in construction, design and use. The management committee shall make every reasonable effort to obtain insurance with the following provisions or endorsements:
- 12.1.1 Exclusive authority to adjust losses shall be vested in the management committee as insurance trustee;
- 12.1.2 The insurance coverage shall not be brought into contribution with insurance purchased by individual unit owners or their respective mortgagees;
- 12.1.3 Each unit owner may obtain additional insurance covering his real property interest at his own expense;
- 12.1.4 The insurer waives its right of subrogation as to any claims against each unit owner;
- 12.1.5 The insurance coverage cannot be cancelled, invalidated or suspended because of the conduct of any one or more individual unit owners or their respective tenants, employees, agents, contractors and guests;
- 12.1.6 The insurance coverage cannot be cancelled, invalidated or suspended because of the conduct of any officer or employee of the association or management committee or their employees, agents or contractors, without prior demand in writing that the management committee cure the defect, and then only if

the defect is not cured within fifteen (15) days after receipt of said demand by the management committee.

- 12.2 The management committee, for the benefit of the property and the unit owners, shall maintain a policy or policies of casualty and multi-peril insurance on the property, with the provisions and endorsements as set forth in paragraph 12.1 above, provisions and endorsements as set forth in paragraph 12.1 above, if obtainable, and with extended coverage endorsements for the full insurable replacement value of the units, common areas and facilities, common personal property and fixtures payable to the management committee as insurance trustee to be disbursed in accordance with the terms of this declaration. The limits and accordance with the terms of this declaration. coverage of said insurance shall be reviewed at least annually by the management committee and shall include an appraisal of the property by the insurance carrier. Said policy or policies shall provide for a separate loss payable endorsement in favor of the mortgagee or mortgagees, if any, of each unit.
 - The management committee shall obtain a policy or policies of insurance insuring the management committee, the unit owners and their respective tenants, servants, agents or guests against any liability to the public or to the owners of units, members of the households of unit owners and their respective invitees or tenants arising out of and incident to the ownership invitees or tenants arising out of and incident to the ownership and/or use of the property, including the personal liability exposure of the unit owners incident to the ownership and/or use of the property. of the property. Limits of liability under such insurance shall or the property. Limits of Hability under Such Insurance Shall not be less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) for any one person injured in any one occurrence, and shall not be less than person injured in any one occurrence, and shall not be less than three Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$300,000) for property damage in The Limits in Covernors of said lightlifty policy each occurrence. The limits in coverage of said liability policy or policies shall be reviewed at least annually by the management committee and increased or decreased at its discretion, provided that such limits shall not fall below the minimums specified in this paragraph. Said policy or policies shall be issued on a comprehensive liability basis, and if possible, shall provide cross-liability endorsements for possible claims of any one or more or group of insureds against any one or more or group of insureds without prejudice to the right of a named insured under the policies to maintain an action against another named insured.
 - Each unit owner shall be required to notify the management committee of all improvements made to his unit, the value of which is in excess of Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000) and shall be liable for any increased insurance premium for insurance maintained by the management committee occasioned thereby. Each unit owner shall bear the risk of loss for all improvements made to his unit that were not the subjects of notice to the management committee. FINAL

- 12.5 Any unit owner who obtains individual insurance coverage covering any portion of the property, other than personal property belonging to such unit owner, shall be required to file a certificate of insurance with the management committee within thirty (30) days after obtaining such insurance coverage.
- 12.6 No unit owner shall be entitled to exercise his right to maintain insurance coverage in such a way as to decrease the amount that the management committee on behalf of all the unit owners may realize under any insurance policy that the management committee may have in force covering the property or any part thereof at any time.

13. DESTRUCTION OR DAMAGE.

- damage or destruction to all or part of the buildings, the management committee, with the help of an independent appraisal, shall determine the percentage of the buildings that were destroyed or substantially damaged. If less than three-fourths (3/4) of the buildings were destroyed or substantially damaged, the management committee shall arrange for the prompt repair and the management committee shall arrange for the prompt repair and trestoration thereof, using the proceeds of insurance on the buildings for that purpose, and the unit owners shall be liable for assessment for any deficiency in proportion to their respective percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities. Reconstruction of the buildings shall mean the restoring of the buildings to substantially the same condition in which they existed prior to the damage or destruction, with each unit and the common areas and facilities having the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before, unless the destruction or damage is by reason of eminent domain, in which event the provisions of Section 15 hereof shall apply.
 - destroyed or substantially damaged, the management committee shall, within one hundred (100) days after such destruction or damage, call a special meeting of the association for the purpose of deciding whether or not the buildings shall be repaired and restored. If owners holding three-fourths (3/4) or more of the undivided interests in the property, in person or by proxy, vote to repair or restore the buildings, the management committee shall promptly arrange for the reconstruction of the buildings using the proceeds of insurance on the building for that purpose, and the unit owners shall be liable for assessment for any deficiency in proportion to their respective percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities. If the destruction or damage is by reason of eminent domain, the

provisions of Section 15 hereof shall apply. At such election, if owners holding three-fourths (3/4) or more of the undivided interests in the property do not vote either in person or by proxy to make provision for reconstruction, the management committee shall record with the Recorder of Salt Lake County a notice setting forth such facts, and upon the recording of such notice (i) the property shall be deemed to be owned in common by the unit owners as tenants in common, each owner owning an undivided interest in the property equal to his percentage ownership in the common areas and facilities as set forth in Appendix A; (ii) any liens affecting any of the units shall be deemed to be transferred in accordance with the existing priorities to the undivided interest of the unit owners in the property and (iii) the property shall be subject to an action for partition at the suit of any unit owner, in which event the net proceeds of sale, together with the net proceeds of the insurance on the property, shall be considered as one fund and shall be divided among all unit owners in a percentage equal to the percentage of undivided interest owned by each unit owner in the property, after first paying out of the respective shares of the unit owners, to the extent sufficient for such purposes, all sums necessary to satisfy liens on the undivided interest in the property owned by each unit owner.

- 13.3 For purposes of this Section 13, the terms "disaster", "destruction" or "substantial damage" shall also mean and include a temporary or permanent taking, injury or destruction of all or part of the common areas and facilities or one or more units or portions thereof by the exercise of the power of or power in the nature of eminent domain or by an action or deed in lieu of condemnation.
- 13.4 In the event of substantial damage to or destruction of any unit or any part of the common areas or limited common areas, the mortgagee or any affected unit will be entitled to a timely written notice of any such damage or destruction and no provision of any document establishing this project entitles the unit owner or any other party to priority over such mortgagee with respect to the distribution to such unit of any insurance proceeds.

14. TERMINATION.

14.1 In the event that such fraction or percentage of the buildings are destroyed or substantially damaged so as to bring into effect the provisions of paragraph 13.2 above and the unit owners do not vote to reconstruct the buildings as provided therein, the property shall be removed from the provisions of the

act without further agreement one hundred and one (101) days after such destruction or damage.

- 14.2 All of the unit owners may remove the property from the provisions of the act by an instrument duly recorded to that effect, provided that the holders of all liens affecting any of the units consent or agree by instruments duly recorded that their liens be transferred to the percentage of the undivided interest of the unit owners in the property.
- 14.3 After removal of the property from the act, the unit owners shall own the property and all assets of the association as tenants in common and the respective mortgagees and lienors shall have mortgages and liens upon the respective undivided interests of the unit owners. Such undivided interests of the unit owners shall be the same as the percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appurtenant to the owners' units prior to removal from the act.
- 14.4 This Section 14 cannot be amended without consent of all unit owners and all record owners of mortgages on units.

15. EMINENT DOMAIN.

- 15.1 Whenever any proceeding is instituted that could result in the temporary or permanent taking, injury or destruction of all or part of the common areas and facilities or one or more units or portions thereof by the exercise of the power of or power in the nature of eminent domain or by an action or deed in lieu of condemnation, the management committee and each unit owner and mortgagee shall be entitled to timely notice thereof and the management committee shall, and the unit owners and mortgagees at their respective expense may, participate in the proceedings incident thereto.
- 15.2 With respect to the common or limited common areas and facilities, any damages or awards shall be determined for such taking, injury or destruction as a whole and not for each unit owner's interest therein. After such determination, each unit owner shall be entitled to a share in the damages in the same proportion as his percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities. This provision does not prohibit a majority of unit owners from authorizing the management committee to use such damages or awards for replacing or restoring the common areas and facilities so taken on the remaining land or on other acquired land, provided that this declaration and the map are duly amended. No provision of any document establishing this project shall entitle any unit owner or other party to priority

over the mortgagee of any unit with respect to the distribution to the unit of the proceeds of any award or settlement.

- 15.3 With respect to one or more units or portions thereof, the damages or awards for such taking shall be deemed to be proceeds from insurance on account of damage or destruction pursuant to Section 13 above and shall be deposited with the management committee as trustee. Even though the damage or awards may be payable to one or more unit owners, the unit owners shall deposit the damages or awards with the management committee as trustee. In the event a unit owner refuses to so deposit his award with the management committee, then at the option of the management committee, either a special assessment shall be made against the defaulting unit owner and his unit in the amount of this award or the amount of such award shall be set off against the sum hereafter made payable to such unit owner.
- 15.4 In the event the property is removed from the provisions of the act pursuant to Sections 13 and 14 above, the proceeds of the damages or awards shall be distributed or used in accordance with and the owners of the affected units shall have the rights provided in paragraph 13.2 above.
- 15.5 If one or more units are taken, in whole or in part, and the property is not removed from the provisions of the act, the taking shall have the following effects:
- 15.5.1 If the taking reduces the size of a unit and the remaining portion of the unit may be made tenantable, the unit shall be made tenantable. If the cost of such work exceeds the amount of the award, the additional funds required shall be assessed against the owner of the unit. The balance of the award, if any, shall be distributed to the mortgagee to the extent of the unpaid balance of its mortgage and the excess, if any, shall be distributed to the unit owner. If there is a balance of the award distributed to the unit owner or a mortgagee, the unit owner's percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities shall be equitably reduced. This shall be done by reducing such interest in the proportion by which the floor area of the unit is reduced by taking, and then recomputing the percentages of undivided interest of all unit owners in the common areas and facilities.
- 15.5.2 If the taking destroys or so reduces the size of a unit that it cannot be made tenantable, the award shall be distributed to the mortgagee of the unit to the extent of the unpaid balance of its mortgage and the excess, if any, shall be distributed to the unit owner. The remaining portion of such unit, if any, shall become a part of the common areas and

facilities and shall be placed in condition for use by all unit owners in the manner approved by the management committee. The percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appurtenant to the units that continue as part of the property shall be equitably adjusted to distribute the ownership of the common areas and facilities among the reduced number of unit owners.

15.6 Changes in units, in the common areas and facilities and in the ownership of the common areas and facilities that are affected by the taking referred to in this Section 15 shall be evidenced by an amendment to this declaration and the map, which need not be approved by the unit owners.

16. MORTGAGEE PROTECTION.

- 16.1 The term "mortgage" as used herein shall mean any recorded mortgage having priority over other mortgages and shall include a recorded deed of trust. The term "mortgagee" shall mean the owner and holder, including an institutional holder, of a mortgage, deed of trust or equivalent security interest in any unit.
- 16.2 The management committee shall maintain a roster of unit owners from the evidence of change of ownership furnished to the management committee, which roster shall include the mailing addresses of all unit owners. The management committee will also maintain a roster containing the name and address of each mortgagee of a unit if the committee is provided notice of such mortgage by way of a certified copy of the recorded instrument evidencing the mortgage and containing the name and address of the mortgagee. The mortgagee shall be stricken from the roster upon request by such mortgagee or upon receipt by the management committee of a certified copy of a recorded release or satisfaction of the mortgage. Notice of such removal shall be given to the mortgagee unless the removal is requested by the mortgagee.
- 16.3 The management committee shall give to any mortgagee on the roster written notification of any default by the mortgagor of the respective units in the performance of such mortgagor's obligations under the declaration which is not cured within thirty (30) days.
- 16.4 Any mortgagee shall, upon request, be entitled to (a) inspect the books and records of the association during normal business hours; and (b) receive an annual audited financial statement of the association within 90 days following the end of

any fiscal year of the association; and (c) receive written notice of all meetings of the association and be permitted to designate a representative to attend all such meetings.

- 16.5 A mortgagee of any unit who comes into possession of the unit by virtue of any of the remedies provided in the mortgage, including foreclosure of the mortgage, or by way of deed or assignment in lieu of foreclosure, shall take the property free of any claims for unpaid assessments or charges against the mortgaged unit which accrued prior to the time such mortgagee comes into the possession of the unit, except for claims for a pro rata share of such assessments or charges resulting from a pro rata reallocation of such assessment or charges to all units, including the mortgaged unit.
- 16.6.1 Any liens created under the act or pursuant to this declaration or the bylaws upon any unit shall be subject and subordinate to and shall not affect the rights of a mortgagee under a mortgage on such unit made in good faith and for value; provided, however, that any lien created after a foreclosure sale shall have the same effect and be enforced in the same manner as provided in the act, the declaration and/or the bylaws.
- 16.6.2 Any lien which the association may have on any unit for the payment of common expense assessments attributable to such unit shall be subordinate to the lien or equivalent security interest of any first mortgage on the unit recorded prior to the date any such common expense assessments become due.
- 16.7 The prior written approval of each mortgagee of any unit will be required for at least the following:
- 16.7.1 The abandonment or termination of the project, except for abandonment or termination provided by law in the case of substantial destruction by fire or other casualty or in the case of a taking by condemnation or eminent domain.
- 16.7.2 Any material amendment to this declaration or to the bylaws of the association, including, but not limited to, any amendment which would change the percentage interests of the unit owners in the project.
- 16.7.3 The effectuation of any decision by the association to terminate professional management and assume self-management of the project.
- 16.7.4 The partition or subdivision of any unit or of the common areas and facilities or limited common areas and facilities.

16.8 No amendment to this paragraph shall adversely affect a mortgagee who has recorded a valid mortgage prior to the recordation of any such amendment.

ENCROACHMENTS. 17.

- 17.1 None of the rights and obligations of any unit owners created by this declaration, bylaws or by a deed conveying a unit shall be affected in any way by an encroachment (i) by any portion of the common areas and facilities upon any unit; (ii) by any unit upon any portion of the common areas and facilities or (iii) by any unit upon another unit due to the construction, reconstruction, shifting, settlement or movement of the buildings or other structures, including the rebuilding of any building or other structures after fire or other casualty or an eminent domain taking or delivery of a deed in lieu of condemnation, unless there occurs an encroachment that results from the willful or negligent act or omission of the owner of the encroaching unit, or of the owners of the units to which the use of the encroaching limited common areas and facilities is appurtenant, or of the management committee in the event of an encroachment by any portion of the common areas and facilities other than the limited common areas and facilities.
 - 17.1.1 Any lease covering a unit shall be in writing and shall provide that the terms of the lease are subject in all respects to the provisions of the declaration and the bylaws and that any failure by the lessee to comply with the terms of such documents shall be a default under the lease.
 - 17.1.2 No unit owner may lease less than his entire
 - 17.1.3 With the exception of a mortgagee in possession unit. of a unit following a default in a first mortgage, a foreclosure proceeding or any deed or other arrangement in lieu of foreclosure, no unit owner shall be permitted to lease his unit for transient or hotel purposes.
 - There are hereby created valid easements for any encroachments permitted by this Section 17 of this declaration, and the maintenance thereof, so long as such encroachments exist.

FINAL 092283

- 18. CONVEYANCES; EASEMENTS.
- 18.1 Every deed, lease, mortgage or other instrument may describe a unit by its identity number as set forth in Appendix A and in the map. Every such description shall be deemed good and sufficient for all purposes and shall be deemed to convey, transfer, encumber or otherwise affect the unit owner's corresponding percentage of undivided ownership in the common corresponding percentage of undivided ownership in the common areas and facilities as set forth in Appendix A even though the same is not mentioned or exactly described.
- 18.2 Every deed, lease, mortgage or other similar instrument shall be deemed to:
- any portion of the common areas and facilities lying within said unit; (ii) easements through said unit appurtenant to the common areas and facilities and all other units for support and repair of the common areas and facilities and all other units; and (iii) easements appurtenant to the common areas and facilities for easements appurtenant to the common areas and facilities for encroachments upon the air space of said units by those portions of the common areas and facilities located within said unit.
- easements for ingress and support of said unit through the common areas and facilities for the repair of said unit through all other units and through the common areas and facilities and for the use of the balcony, patio, deck and other limited common areas appurtenant to such unit as indicated in Section 6 above and on the map.
- 18.2.3 Except and reserve with respect to the percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities non- exclusive easements appurtenant to all units for ingress, egress, support and repair and exclusive easements appurtenant to each unit for the use of the balcony, patio, deck and other limited common areas appurtenant to such unit as set forth in Section 6 above and on the map.
- 18.2.4 Include with respect to the percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities non-exclusive easements through each unit for support and repair of the common areas and facilities and non-exclusive easements for encroachments upon the air space of all of the units by and for the portions of the common areas and facilities lying within the units.
- 18.3 Declarant hereby reserves over and through Parcel I of 27th Street an easement in favor of Declarant and Kazuto and

FINAL 092283

Hanna Namba for access to the additional land consisting of Parcels II and III. This easement shall expire upon the incorporation of the additional land into 27th Street, provided that if all of both Parcels II and III are not included within 27th Street at the completion of development of the project, Declarant agrees to grant Kazuto and Hanna Hamba a permanent recorded easement across 27th Street giving access to the land owned by them.

19. COMBINATION OF UNITS.

- 19.1 An owner of two or more adjoining units shall have the right upon approval of the management committee, to combine such units or portions thereof.
- 19.2 An amendment to the declaration, together with an amended map containing the same information with respect to the altered units as required in the initial declaration and the map with respect to the initial units shall be prepared and recorded at the expense of the unit owner making such combination.
- 19.3 An amendment to the declaration or the map pursuant to this Section 19 shall reflect the changes occasioned by the combination to include a change in the percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities which are appurtenant to the units involved. The remaining combined unit, if two or more units are totally combined, will acquire the total of the percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appurtenant to the units that were combined as set forth in Appendix A. If a portion of one unit is combined with another, the resulting units shall acquire a proportionate percentage of the total undivided interest in the common areas and facilities of the units involved in the combination on the basis of the approximate square footage remaining in the respective combined units; provided, however, that the resultant percentage shall be equal to the sum of the undivided interests in the affected units prior to such combination. The percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appurtenant to all unaffected units shall not be changed. All such amendments must in all instances be consented to by the management committee and also all persons holding interests in the units affected. The consent of affected unit owners need not be obtained to make such amendments or alterations valid, providing the percentages of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities of the other unit owners remain unchanged.
- 19.4 All such amendments to the declaration and the map must be approved by attorneys employed by the management committee to insure the continuing legality of the declaration and the map. The cost of such review by the attorneys shall be borne by the person wishing to combine the units.

AMENDMENT. 20.

Except as otherwise provided in this declaration and except as prohibited by the act, the provisions of this declaration may be amended by a vote of unit owners who own three-fourths (3/4)or more of the undivided interests in the common areas and facilities, which amendment shall be signed by the management committee and shall be effective upon recording; provided, however, that any amendment of Section 6 prior to the expiration of the option contained therein shall require the consent of declarant.

ASSESSMENTS.

- 21.1 The making and collection of assessments from unit owners for their share of common expenses shall be pursuant to the bylaws and subject to the following provisions:
- liable for a owner shall bе proportionate share of the common expenses, such share being the same as the percentage of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities appurtenant to the unit owned by him.
- Assessments and any installments thereof not paid on or before ten (10) days after the date when due shall bear interest at the minimum rate of twelve percent (12%) per annum, or at such higher rate of interest as may be set by the management committee, from the date when due until paid. All payments on account shall be first applied to interest and then to the assessment payment first due.
- 21.1.3 There shall be a lien upon the applicable unit for unpaid assessments which shall also secure reasonable attorneys' fees and all costs and expenses, including taxes, if any, incurred by the management committee because of such a lien. The lien for assessments shall be superior (prior) to all other assessments and encumbrances except assessments, liens and charges in favor of the State or any political subdivision thereof, for taxes past due and unpaid on the unit, and amounts due under duly recorded mortgages.
- 21.1.4 In any foreclosure of a lien for assessments, the unit owner subject to the lien shall be required to pay a reasonable rental for the unit, and the management committee shall be entitled to the appointment of a receiver to collect the same.

- 21.2 The management committee may include in the monthly assessments amounts representing contributions to the capital of the association to be used for the replacement of or additions to capital items or improvements in the property. Said amounts shall be set up as capital accounts for each unit. In the event of transfer of a unit, the capital account shall be deemed transferred to the transferee of the unit.
- 21.3 In assessing the unit owners for capital improvements to the common areas and facilities, there shall be no single improvements exceeding the sum of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) made by the management committee without the same having been first voted on and approved by two-thirds (2/3) or more vote in percentage ownership interest of those present in person or by proxy at a meeting of the association duly called for that purpose. The foregoing shall not apply in connection with damage or destruction referred to in Section 13 hereof or to such improvements to the common areas and facilities as are necessary in the management committee's reasonable judgment to preserve or maintain the integrity of the common areas and facilities.
 - 21.4 If a unit owner shall at any time lease his unit and shall default for a period of one month in the payment of assessments, the management committee may, at its option, so long as such default shall continue, demand and receive from any tenant of the unit owner the rent due or becoming due and the payment of such rent to the management committee shall be sufficient payment and discharge of such tenant for rent due, and of the unit owner for such assessments to the extent of the amount so paid.

At any meeting of the association, each unit owner, including declarant, either in person or by proxy, shall be entitled to the same number of votes as the percentage of undivided interest assigned to his unit in Appendix A to this declaration, except as the same shall have been changed pursuant to Section 6 of this declaration. If there is more than one unit owner with respect to a particular unit, any or all of such unit owners may attend any meeting of the association, but it shall be necessary for all such unit owners present, in person or by proxy, to act unanimously in order to cast the votes appertaining to their units.

23. NOTICES.

Any notice permitted or required to be delivered as provided herein may be delivered either personally or by mail. If delivery is made by mail, it shall be deemed to be delivered twenty-four (24) hours after a copy of the same has been deposited in the U.S. postal service, postage prepaid, return receipt requested. Notice to unit owners shall be addressed to each unit owner at the address given by such unit owners to the management committee for the purpose of service of such notice or to the unit of such owner if no such address has been given to the management committee. Such address may be changed from time to time by notice in writing to the management committee. Notice to the management committee shall be addressed to:

Management Committee 27th Street Condominiums 5059 Central Park Way Salt Lake City, UT 84118

24. AGENT FOR SERVICE.

Until such time as declarant transfers the right and responsibility to elect a management committee to the unit owners as provided in the bylaws, the name and address of the person in Salt Lake County, Utah, for the service of notice of process in matters pertaining to the property as provided under the act is:

Thomas Rasmussen Hito International Corporation 50 South Main Street Suite 1280 Salt Lake City, UT 84144

25. NO WAIVER.

The failure of the management committee or its agents or designees to insist, in one or more instances, upon the strict performance of any of the terms, covenants, conditions or restrictions of this declaration or the bylaws, to exercise any right or option herein contained or to serve any notice or to institute any action shall not be construed as a waiver or a relinquishment for the future of such term, covenant, condition or restriction; but such term, covenant, condition or restriction; but such term, covenant, condition or restriction shall remain in full force and effect. The receipt and acceptance by the management committee or its agent or designee of the payment of any assessment from a unit owner with knowledge

of the breach of any covenant hereof shall not be deemed a waiver of such breach, and no waiver by the management committee of any provision hereof shall be deemed to have been made unless expressed in writing and signed by the management committee.

26. ENFORCEMENT.

Each unit owner shall strictly comply with the provisions of the declaration, the bylaws, the rules and regulations and decisions issued pursuant thereto. Failure to so comply shall be grounds for an action to recover sums due for damages or injunctive relief or both, maintainable by the management committee or its agent or designee on behalf of the unit owners, or in an appropriate case, by an aggrieved unit owner.

27. DECLARANT AND DECLARANT'S USE.

- 27.1 The term "declarant" as used herein shall mean and include Hito International Corporation, a Utah corporation, any person or persons who might acquire title from it through foreclosure or deed in lieu of foreclosure; or, in the situation where there remain unsold six or more units, any person or entity who should purchase all, or substantially all, of such remaining unsold units in a sale in the nature of a bulk sale.
- 27.2 Declarant and persons it may select from time to time shall have the rights granted under Section 57-8-13.14 of the act, including but not limited to the right of ingress and egress over, upon and across the common areas and facilities and limited common areas and facilities and the right to store materials therein and to make such other use thereof as may be necessary and incident to the development and sale of all of the units as determined by the declarant in its sole discretion.
- 27.3 Declarant and its duly authorized agents, representatives and employees hereby reserve the right to maintain a sales office and three model units on the land within 27th Street Condominiums in the size, location and relocation as may from time to time be determined.

28. SEVERABILITY.

The provisions of this declaration shall be deemed independent and severable, and the invalidity or partial invalidity or unenforceability of any one provision or portion

FINAL 092283

hereof shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision hereof.

29. CAPTIONS.

The captions in this declaration are inserted only as a matter of convenience and for reference and in no way define, limit or describe the scope of this declaration or the intent of any provision hereof.

30. LAW CONTROLLING.

This declaration, the map and the bylaws shall be construed and controlled by and under the laws of the State of Utah.

31. EFFECTIVE DATE.

This declaration shall take effect when recorded.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this instrument this _______, day of _________, 1983.

HITO INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION

Shipeyuki Hashimoto, Fres

Attest: Pannah Mamb

STATE OF UTAH

COUNTY OF SALT LAKE

On the day of later of 1950, personally appeared before me SHIGEYUKI HASHIMOTO, who being by me duly sworn did say that he the said SHIGEYUKI HASHIMOTO is the President of HITO INTERNATIONAL CORPORATION, and that the within and foregoing instrument was signed in behalf of said corporation by authority of its bylaws, and said SHIGEYUKI HASHIMOTO duly acknowledged to me that said corporation executed the same.

Residing at_

My Commission Expires:

BOO'5503 THE 2594

APPENDIX A 27TH STREET CONDOMINIUMS

APPROXIMATE SQUARE FOOTAGE

	7737TM			TI BOOME	roome	=		.		INITIAL*
	UNIT NO.	BEDROOMS	LIVING AREA	BASEMENT	GARAGE	LOCATION			PERCENTAGE INTEREST	
Building 8	1	1	1,132	696	441	2630	Central	Park	Wav	2.7102%
Ü	2	2	1,397	713	441		Central			3.0470%
	3	3	1,550	896	423		Centra1			3.4270%
1	4	3	1,550	896	423		Central			3.4270%
	5	2	1,397	713	441		Central			3.0470%
	6	1	1,132	696	441		Central			2.7102%
2	7	1	1,132	696	441		Central			2.7102%
	8	2	1,397	713	441		Central			
	9	2	1,397	713	441	2580	Central	Park	Circle	
	10	2	1,397	713	441	2576	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	11	2	1,397	713	441	2570	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	12	3	1,550	896	423	2566	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
3	13	3	1,550	896	423	2554	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
	14	2	1,397	713	441	2550	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	15	2	1,397	713	441	2546	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	16	1	1,132	696	441	2542	Central	Park	Circle	2.7102%
4	17	3	1,550	896	423	2549	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
	18	2	1,397	713	441	2553	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	19	2 3	1,397	713	441	2557	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	20	3	1,550	896	423	2561	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
5	21	3	1,550	896	423	2577	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
	22	3 2	1,397	713	441	2581	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	23	2	1,397	713	441	2587	Central	Park	Circle	3.0470%
	24	3	1,550	896	423	2591	Central	Park	Circle	3.4270%
6	25	3	1,550	896	423	5114	Central	Park	Drive	3.4270%
	26		1,397	713	441	5110	Central	Park	Drive	3.0470%
	27	2 2	1,397	713	441	5106	Central	Park	Drive	3.0470%
	28	3	1,550	896	423	5102	Central	Park	Drive	3.4270%
7	29	3	1,550	896	423	5092	Central	Park	Drive	3.4270%
	30	2	1,397	713	441	5088	Central	Park	Drive	3.0470%
	31	2	1,397	713	441	5084	Central	Park	Drive	3.0470%
	32	1	1,132	696	441	5080	Central	Park	Drive	2.7102%
	TOTAL									100.0000%

*NOTICE: THE INITIAL PERCENTAGE OF UNDIVIDED INTEREST WILL BE ADJUSTED DOWNWARD AS ADDITIONAL PHASES ARE ADDED PURSUANT TO SECTION 7 OF THE DECLARATION.

FINAL 092283

APPENDIX B

BYLAWS

27th Street Condominiums Association of Unit Owners

The administration of 27th Street Condominiums and the 27th Street Condominiums Association of Unit Owners ("association") shall be governed by the Utah Condominium Ownership Act (the "act"), the declaration and these bylaws.

1. APPLICATION OF BYLAWS.

All present and future unit owners, mortgagees, lessees and occupants of units and their employees, and any other persons who may use the facilities of the property in any manner are subject to the declaration, these bylaws and all rules made pursuant hereto and any amendments hereof. The acceptance of a deed or conveyance or the entering into of a lease or the act of occupancy of a unit shall constitute an agreement that the provisions of the declaration and these bylaws and any rules and regulations made pursuant hereto, as they may be amended from time to time, are accepted, ratified and will be complied with.

2. MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE.

- 2.1 The management and maintenance of the property and the administration of the affairs of the association shall be conducted by a management committee consisting of not fewer than three (3) and not more than seven (7) natural persons (the exact number to be determined for the ensuing year by a separate vote at each annual meeting of the association), all of whom shall be unit owners except persons elected to the management committee by the declarant, who need not be unit owners. The rights, duties and functions of the management committee may be exercised by declarant until a date not more than 120 days after completion of the transfer to purchasers of title to units representing 75 percent of the votes of all unit owners, exclusive of the votes of owners of units within any future expansion of the project, or until a date which is six (6) years from the date of recording of the declaration, whichever occurs first.
- 2.2 Beginning with the first annual meeting and at every annual meeting thereafter, the association shall elect the members of the management committee to fill those positions

FINAL 092283

becoming vacant at such meeting. At least thirty (30) days prior to any annual meeting of the association, the management committee shall elect from the unit owners a nominating committee of not less than three (3) members, only one of whom shall be a the then management committee. of committee shall recommend to the association at least one nominee for each position on the management committee to be filled at that particular annual meeting. Nominations for positions on the management committee may also be made by petition filed with the secretary of the association at least seven (7) days prior to the annual meeting of the association, which petition shall be signed by ten (10) or more unit owners and signed by the nominee named therein indicating his willingness to serve as a member of the management committee, if elected.

- Members of the management committee shall serve for 2.3 terms of three (3) years beginning immediately upon their election by the association; provided, however, that one-third of the members of the management committee elected at the first annual meeting at which members are chosen by vote of unit owners shall serve for initial terms of two (2) years and the other members shall serve for initial terms of three (3) years. Thereafter, all management committee members elected shall serve for three- (3) year terms. The members of the management committee shall serve until their respective successors are elected, or until their death, resignation or removal. Any member of the management committee who fails to attend three consecutive management committee meetings or fails to attend at least 25% of the management committee meetings held during any fiscal year shall be deemed to have tendered his resignation and upon acceptance by the management committee his position shall be vacant.
- 2.4 Any member of the management committee may resign at time by giving written notice to the president of the association or to the remaining management committee members. Any member of the management committee may be removed from membership on the management committee by a two-thirds majority vote of the association. Whenever there shall occur a vacancy on the management committee due to death, resignation, removal or any other cause, the remaining members shall elect a successor of member to serve until the next annual meeting of the association, at which meeting said vacancy shall be filled by the association for the unexpired term, if any.
- The members of the management committee shall receive no compensation for their services unless expressly approved by a cr majority of the association; provided, however, that any member of the management committee may be employed by the association in

another capacity and receive compensation for such employment; provided, further, that such employment shall be approved by vote or in writing by all members of the management committee not including the member to be employed.

- 2.6 The management committee, for the benefit of the property and the association, shall manage the business, property and affairs of the property and the association and enforce the provisions of the declaration, these bylaws, and the rules and regulations governing the property. The management committee shall have the powers, duties and responsibilities with respect to the property as contained in the act, the declaration and these bylaws.
- 2.7 The meetings of the management committee shall be held at such places within the State of Utah as the management committee shall determine. Two-thirds (2/3) of the members of the management committee shall constitute a quorum, and if a quorum is present, the decision of a majority of those present shall be the act of the management committee. The management committee shall annually elect all of the officers of the association. The meetings for the election of officers shall be held at the first meeting of the management committee immediately following the annual meeting of the association.
- 2.8 Special meetings of the management committee may be called by the president or by any two management committee members. The person or persons calling a special meeting of the management committee shall give notice thereof by a usual means of communication at least five (5) days before the meeting. Such notice shall specify the purpose for which the meeting is called, but if an agenda is prepared for such a meeting, the meeting need not be restricted to discussions of those items listed on the agenda.
- 2.9 Regular meetings of the management committee may be held without call or notice and shall be scheduled for immediately before the annual meeting of the association and six months thereafter.
- 2.10 Any member of the management committee may, at any time, waive notice of any meeting of the management committee in writing, and such waiver shall be deemed equivalent to the giving of such notice. Attendance by a member of the management committee at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice to him of such meeting unless such management committee member attends the meeting for the express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business because the meeting was not lawfully called. If all the members of the management committee are

present at any meeting of the management committee, no notice shall be required and any business may be transacted at such meeting.

- 2.11 After the election of the members of the management committee at the first annual meeting of the association, declarant shall execute, acknowledge and record an affidavit stating the names of the members of the newly elected management committee. Thereafter, any two (2) persons who are designated of record as being members of the most recent management committee, whether or not they shall still be members, may execute, acknowledge and record an affidavit stating the names of all of the members of the then current management committee. The most recently recorded of such affidavits shall be prima facie evidence that the persons named therein are all of the incumbent members of the management committee and shall be conclusive evidence thereof in favor of all persons who rely thereon in good faith.
- 2.12 The fiscal year shall be determined by the management committee.

3. MEETINGS OF THE ASSOCIATION.

The first annual meeting of the association shall be held on or before February 7, 1984. Thereafter there shall be an annual meeting of the association on the first Tuesday of February of each year at 7:00 p.m. at the property or at such other reasonable place in Salt Lake County, Utah, or time not more than sixty (60) days before or after such date as may be designated by written notice by the management committee delivered to the unit owners not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the date set for said meeting. At or prior to an annual meeting, the management committee shall furnish to the unit owners (i) a list of the names of the nominees for the positions on the management committee to be filled at that meeting; (ii) a budget for the coming fiscal year which shall itemize the estimated common expenses for the coming fiscal year with the estimated allocation thereof to each unit owner; and (iii) an audited statement of the common expenses itemizing receipts and disbursements for the previous and current fiscal year prepared by an independent public accountant, together with the allocation by an independent public accountant, together with the allocation thereof to each unit owner. Within ten (10) days after the annual meeting, the budget and the statement of common expenses shall be delivered to the unit owners who were not present at the annual meeting.

- 3.2 Special meetings of the association may be held at any time at the property or at such other reasonable place to consider matters which, by the terms of the declaration, require the approval of all or some of the unit owners or for any other reasonable purpose. Special meetings shall be called by written notice signed by a majority of the management committee or by unit owners representing at least one-third (1/3) or more of the undivided interests in the common areas and facilities, which shall be delivered to all unit owners not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the date fixed for said meeting. Such notice shall specify the date, time and place of the meeting and the matters to be considered.
- 3.3 The presence in person or by proxy of unit owners holding fifty percent (50%) of the undivided interests in the property at any meeting of the association held in response to notice to all unit owners of record properly given shall constitute a quorum. In the event that a quorum is not present in person or by proxy, the meeting shall be adjourned for twenty-four (24) hours, after which time it shall reconvene and any number of unit owners present at such subsequent meeting shall constitute a quorum. Unless otherwise expressly provided in the act, the declaration and these bylaws, any action may be taken at any meeting of the unit owners upon a majority vote of the unit owners who are present in person or by proxy and who are voting, as provided in Section 22 of the declaration.
- 3.4 Robert's Rules of Order (latest edition) shall govern the conduct of the association's meetings when not in conflict with the declaration or these bylaws.

4. OFFICERS.

4.1 All officers and employees of the association shall serve at the will of the management committee. The officers shall be a president, vice-president, secretary and treasurer. The offices of secretary and treasurer may be combined at the election of the management committee. The management committee may appoint such other assistant officers as the management committee may deem necessary. No officer shall be required to be a unit owner, but the president and vice-president must be members of the management committee. No officer shall receive compensation for serving as such. Officers shall be annually elected by the management committee and may be removed and replaced by the management committee. The management committee shall require that officers (and other employees of the association) who handle funds of the association be subject to fidelity bond coverage.

- 4.2 The president shall be the chief executive of the management committee and shall preside at all meetings of the association and of the management committee and may exercise the power ordinarily allowable to the presiding officer of an association, including the appointment of committees. The president shall exercise general supervision over the property and its affairs. We shall size to be the latest the analysis and its affairs. The and its affairs. He shall sign on behalf of the association all conveyances, mortgages and contracts of material importance to its business. He shall do and perform all acts which the management committee may require.
 - 4.3 The vice-president shall perform the functions of the president in his absence or inability to serve.
 - 4.4 The secretary shall keep minutes of all proceedings of the management committee and of the meetings of the association and shall keep such books and records as may be necessary and appropriate for the records of the unit owners and the management committee.
 - 4.5 The treasurer shall be responsible for the fiscal affairs of the association, but may delegate the daily handling of funds and the keeping of records to a manager or managing company.

COMMON EXPENSES; ASSESSMENTS.

- 5.1 All assessments shall be made in accordance with the 5. general provisions of Section 21 of the declaration.
- 5.2 Not less than thirty (30) days prior to the annual meeting of the association, the management committee shall estimate the common expenses and capital contributions for the coming fiscal year. The estimated capital contributions may include such amounts as the management committee may deem proper for general working capital, for the general operating reserve, and shall take into account any expected income, surplus or deficit in the common expenses for any prior year. These estimated capital contributions and common expenses shall be assessed on a monthly basis to the unit owners in proportion to their fractions of undivided interest in the common areas and facilities as set forth in Appendix A of the declaration. If the estimated common expenses prove inadequate for any reason, including nonpayment of any unit owner's assessments, the management committee may, by resolution duly adopted, make additional assessments, which shall be assessed to the unit owners in the same mapper as the estimated common expenses. owners in the same manner as the estimated common expenses. Each unit owner shall be obligated to pay to the management committee

assessments made pursuant to this paragraph on or before the first day of each month, or in such other reasonable manner as the management committee shall designate. The funds received by the management committee from assessments shall be kept in either capital accounts or in the common expense fund and shall be expended by the management committee only in accordance with the provisions of the act, the declaration and these bylaws.

- 5.3 The failure by the management committee before the expiration of any fiscal year to estimate the common expenses as required herein shall not be deemed a waiver or modification in any respect of the provisions of the declaration or these bylaws or a release of the unit owner from the obligation to pay any past or future assessments, and the estimated common expenses fixed for the previous and current year shall continue until a new estimate is made.
- 5.4 No unit owner may exempt himself from liability for common expenses by waiver of the use or enjoyment of any of the common areas and facilities or by abandonment of his unit.
- 5.5 The treasurer shall keep detailed records of all receipts and expenditures, including expenditures affecting the common areas and facilities, specifying and itemizing the maintenance, repair and replacement expenses of the common areas and facilities and any other expenses incurred. Such records shall be available for examination by the unit owners during regular business hours. In accordance with the actions of the management committee assessing common expenses against the units and unit owners, the treasurer shall keep an accurate record of such assessments and of the payments thereof by each unit owner.
- 5.6 All common expense assessments shall be a separate, distinct and personal liability of the owner of the unit at the time each assessment is made. The management committee shall have the rights and remedies contained in the act and in the declaration to enforce the collection of assessments for common expenses.
- 5.7 Any person who shall have entered into a written agreement to purchase a unit shall be entitled to obtain a written statement from the treasurer setting forth the amount of unpaid assessments charged against the unit and its owners, and if such statement does not reveal the full amount of the unpaid assessments as of the date it is rendered, neither the purchaser nor the unit shall be liable for the payment of an amount in excess of the unpaid assessments shown thereon, provided that the former unit owner shall remain so liable. Any such excess which cannot be promptly collected from the former unit owner-grantor

shall be reassessed by the management committee as a common expense to be collected from all unit owners, including without limitation the purchaser of the unit, his successors and assigns. The new unit owner shall, and the former unit owner shall not, be liable for any assessments made after the date of transfer of title of a unit, even though the common expenses and such other expenses incurred or the advances made by the management committee for which the assessment is made relate in whole or in part to any period prior to that date.

- 5.8 In addition to the statements issuable to purchasers of units, the management committee shall provide to the unit owner, to any person who shall have entered into a binding agreement to purchase the unit and to any mortgagee on request at reasonable intervals a current statement of unpaid assessments for common expenses and for any expenses of and advances by the management committee with respect to the unit.
- 5.9 In all cases where all or part of any assessments for common expenses and for any expenses of and advances by the management committee cannot be promptly collected from the persons or entities liable therefor under the act, the declaration or these bylaws, the management committee shall reassess the same as a common expense without prejudice to its rights of collection against such persons or entities, or without prejudice to its lien for such assessments.
- 5.10 Amendments to this Section 5 shall be effective only upon unanimous written consent of the unit owners and their mortgagees.

6. LITIGATION.

- 6.1 If any action is brought by a member of the management committee on behalf of the association and recovery is had, the expenses of suit, including reasonable attorneys' fees, shall be a common expense. If any action is brought against the unit owners or against the management committee or the officers, employees or agents thereof in their capacities as such, with the result that the ultimate liability asserted would, if proved, be borne by all the unit owners, the expenses of suit, including attorneys' fees, shall be charged as a common expense.
- 6.2 Any action brought against the association, the management committee or the officers, employees or agents thereof, in their respective capacities as such, or the property as a whole, shall be directed to the management committee, which shall promptly give written notice thereof to the unit owners and

any mortgagees and shall be defended by the management committee; and the unit owners and mortgagees shall have no right to participate in such defense other than through the management committee. Actions against one or more, but less than all, unit owners shall be directed to such unit owners, who shall promptly give written notice thereof to the management committee and to the mortgagees of such units, and shall be defended by such unit owners.

7. ABATEMENT AND ENJOINMENT OF VIOLATIONS BY UNIT OWNERS.

- 7.1 The violation of any rules or regulations adopted by the management committee, the breach of any provision contained herein or the breach of any provision of the declaration shall give the management committee the right, in addition to any other rights set forth in these bylaws:
- 7.1.1 To enter the unit pursuant to legal process in which or as to which such violation or breach exists and to summarily abate and remove, at the expense of the defaulting unit owner, any structure, thing or condition that may exist therein contrary to the intent and meaning of the provisions hereof, and the management committee shall not thereby be deemed guilty in any manner of trespass; and/or
- 7.1.2 To enjoin, abate or remedy by appropriate legal proceedings, either at law or in equity, the continuance of any such breach.
- 7.2 These remedies are cumulative to other remedies provided in the act, the declaration and these bylaws or in any other applicable laws.

8. ACCOUNTING.

- 8.1 The books and accounts of the association shall be kept in accordance with generally accepted accounting procedures under the direction of the treasurer.
- 8.2 At the close of each fiscal year, the books and records of the management committee shall be audited by a public accountant approved by the association.
- 8.3 The books and accounts of the association shall be available for inspection at the office of the association by any unit owner or his authorized representative during regular business hours.

9. SPECIAL COMMITTEES.

The management committee by resolution may designate one or more special committees, each committee to consist of two (2) or more unit owners, which to the extent provided in said resolution shall have and may exercise the powers set forth in said resolution. Such special committee or committees shall have such name or names as may be determined from time to time by the management committee. All special committees shall keep regular minutes of their proceedings and report the same to the management committee when required. The members of such special committee or committees designated shall be appointed by the management committee or the president. The management committee or the president owners to fill vacancies on each of said special committees occasioned by death, resignation, removal or inability to act for any extended period of time.

10. RENTAL OR LEASE OF UNITS BY UNIT OWNERS.

- 10.1 Any unit owner who rents or leases his unit shall file with the management committee or manager a copy of the rental or lease agreement affecting said unit. The provisions of Section 7 of these bylaws shall apply with equal force to renters or lessees of units.
- 10.2 Any unit owner who rents or leases his unit shall be responsible for the conduct of his tenants, and, upon written notice from the management committee or the manager, said unit owner shall be responsible for correcting violations of the declaration, bylaws or rules and regulations committed by such tenants.
- 10.3 If a unit owner fails to correct violations by tenants within 72 hours of such notice, the management committee or manager shall be deemed to be the agent of the unit owner and empowered to take any enforcement action the unit owner would be entitled to take, the cost of such action to be assessed to the unit owner and payable within 30 days of assessment. Such costs shall be collected and enforced in the same manner as common assessments under Section 5 of these bylaws.
- 10.4 The power of the management committee or manager hereunder shall include but not be limited to any and all legal remedies available under the laws of the State of Utah. Any unit owner by the act of renting or leasing his unit shall be deemed to have consented to these procedures and shall indemnify and save harmless the management committee and the manager from and against any and all liability therefor. It is expressly

understood that the remedies available to the management committee or manager shall include but not be limited to the right to seek eviction of the tenant without any liability to the unit owner.

11. AMENDMENT OF BYLAWS.

Except as otherwise provided in the act, the declaration or these bylaws, the bylaws may be amended by a vote of owners holding two-thirds (2/3) or more of the undivided interests in person or by proxy at a meeting duly called for such purpose. Upon such an affirmative vote, the management committee shall upon such an amended bylaws, setting forth the fact of the acknowledge the amended bylaws, setting forth the fact of the required affirmative vote of the unit owners and the amendment shall be effective upon recording.

12. SEVERABILITY.

The provisions hereof shall be deemed independent and severable, and the invalidity or partial invalidity or unenforceability of any one provision or portion hereof shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision hereof.

13. CAPTIONS.

The captions herein are inserted only as a matter of convenience and for reference and in no way to define, limit or describe the scope of these bylaws nor the intent of any provision hereof.

14. EFFECTIVE DATE.

These bylaws shall take effect upon recording of the declaration of which they are a part.

FINAL 092283